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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Virtual Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday 7th September 2020 at 7.00pm on Zoom Pro
1. Open Forum                                     

One member of the public was present.

Church green:  The Parish Council was asked to weed the church path and flower bed.  Power washing of the brick path was suggested but there were concerns that it may be too powerful, washing out the soil between the bricks; low strimming was put forward as an alternative.  
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Hutchinson and Lister, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).   Cllr Krause (ward member) attended.  
3. Declaration of Interests 

There were no Declarations of Interest but it was noted that the applicant for planning application in 6.1.1 is the Clerk.
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause reported on the action taken by the Borough Council Planning Department over the bank holiday weekend concerning the Watery Lane travellers’ site.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Krause for his assistance, but Cllr Krause replied it had been initiated by the Leader.  The Chairman noted that the injunction served on the site was to stop any further works, and may result in the addition of the current application [20/00217/AS] to the Planning Committee agenda without further delay.
Cllr Krause noted that Southern Water is now in charge of all sewerage systems and will be responsible for repairs, including private septic tanks.  Cllr Ms Farrington noted that residents have not been informed of the change and queried the modus operandi.  Under the new regulations Installation of a new septic tank may require planning permission. [Post-meeting note:  guidance notes can be read at: https://www.gov.uk/permits-you-need-for-septic-tanks/general-binding-rules but the rules are different for cesspools.]
The ABC Cabinet had met to discuss budgets and forecasting.  The Chairman stated that notification of any changes to priorities and schedules would be welcomed.   Cllr Krause advised that some projects may be deferred, and decisions are needed on others, eg the homeless have been housed in hotels and b&bs during the coronavirus pandemic – should this continue with the approach of winter?  Who will meet the costs?
Cllr Bartlett asked for an update on the transfer of street light ownership by ABC to KCC, as reported at a KALC Executive meeting.  Cllr Krause replied that street lights are being converted to LED but he is unaware of any change in ownership. The Chairman noted that this had been discussed at the JTB and street lights are to be handed back to KCC after the upgrade.  Cllr Bartlett asked about street lights in the parish, eg outside Tollgate Cottage and in Hoads Wood Gardens.  The Clerk noted that at the March KALC meeting, Jo Fox (ABC) advised that PCs are to be given a list of ABC street lights that are not being transferred to KCC and asked if they wish to take responsibility; the list has not yet been circulated, having been delayed by COVID-19.  Street lights at Tutt Hill are on the A20 and owned by KCC.
5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1   Minutes of 6th July and 18th August 2020
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 6th July and 18th August 2020 be approved and confirmed as true records.
5.2   Matters Arising 
There were no Matters Arising.

6. Planning matters
6.1  Planning applications received
6.1.1  20/01112/AS   14 Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford  

Demolition of existing side garage and erection of two-storey side extension and single-storey rear extension

The properties on either side have had significant enlargements, indicating that the property lacks the amenities expected.  The massing effect of the increase would be in keeping with neighbouring properties and bring it up to their standard. There are no neighbour objections.  The Application and Design & Access Statement were thought to be of good quality.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.                                                                                                                ACTION  SW
6.1.2  20/01114/AS  Mayfield, 31 Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford
Single-storey extension (revision to planning permission 19/01522/AS)

The proposed extension is wider than that previously approved but will not extend beyond neighbouring properties, there will therefore be little impact on neighbours.  It was noted that one of the conditions of the previous permission is that there should be no access to the flat roof, which should not be used as a veranda or balcony, and that no railings shall be erected.   It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.                                                                                                                ACTION  SW
6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
No applications have been received.
6.3  Other planning matters
6.3.1 Eureka Park S20  The Clerk is to contact DHA Planning re what information in the notes of the meeting on 5th August can be made available if requested by a resident – what should be redacted?             ACTION  SW
6.3.2  Watery Lane S44  Planning application 20/00217/AS will be determined by ABC Planning Committee and it was proposed that the PC submits a statement for presentation to the Committee.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council submits a statement for presentation to the Committee.                             ACTION  CD

6.3.3  Wheel Mews  All 3 homes have been sold. Baxter Homes are now interested to consider a single storey coach house on the land between No 1 Wheel Mews and the Wheel. It is also understood that the owners of No 1 are also interested to buy the strip for a garage but that the asking price was too high; the Chairman noted that the coach house or other such change would need community endorsement given the site history.  It was suggested that an informal meeting be held with Suzanne Padwick (Baxter Homes) to discuss options for the land between 1 Wheel Mews and The Wheel.                                                                 ACTION  CD / CB / LF
7. Financial report

7.1  Progress against Budget to date    The Excel file has been circulated for information.  
Clerk’s salary:  NALC has confirmed the pay award for 2020: 2.75%, backdated to 1st April 2020.  
Tree surgery:  A cheque for works to trees in the churchyard in 2019 (£168) was written back, having been lost in the post.  A replacement cheque has been raised.  The balance of £365 is for the Inspection report of the trees on church green.

Parish projects:  £82.11 is the application fee payable to South East Water for preparation of a quote for a water supply to the cemetery
 Church path lights:  It may be necessary to consider altering the height of the posts if there are further accidents.
Eye printing:  This should be deleted given that printing costs are now taken from the Eye account.

7.2  Payments in accordance with the Budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.
	Payments
	£

	Playsafety Ltd (playing field inspection fee)
	94.80

	South East Water Ltd (application fee – cemetery water supply)
	80.11

	Blean Tree Care (replacement cheque)
	168.00

	Lushland Ltd (church green trees  - inspection)
	365.00

	S Wood (salary July) 
	532.97

	S Wood (salary August) 
	532.97

	S Wood (home allowance [11.31] + computer allowance [42.57] + expenses [28.78 Zoom licence] + backpay reflecting NALC 2.75% pay award [11.64]
	94.30

	CPRE (subscription)
	36.00

	Canelac Ltd (repairs to church path lights)
	97.32


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest
	1.20

	HMRC VAT refund
	1086.90

	Cancelled cheque (Blean Tree Care)
	168.00

	UKPN Wayleave agreement 
	34.50

	Cemetery fees
	400.00


                Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 44996.81
Balance (No 2 account):  £  4740.60
7.3  Works to which the Parish Council is committed
Repairs to the hall access track including drainage and soak-away works:  The works will be carried out concurrently with the pedestrian access.
Pedestrian access to the playing field linking The Wheel to the playing field:   KCC has approved the technical plans drawn up by Frank Dwyer.  It is unclear if planning permission will be needed from ABC, the Clerk to follow-up and forward the relevant documentation to Planning.                                                    ACTION  CB / SW 
A piece about the works plus a map will go into the October Eye.                                                           ACTION   CB                   
Survey of the trees on Church green:  The inspection has been carried out and a crown reduction is required to the sycamore; a climbing inspection is required to assess decay/cavity formation on the horse chestnut.  The Clerk to ask Lushland Ltd for recommendations for the sycamore and KCC if it has responsibility for the chestnut given its proximity to the highway.                                                                                                  ACTION  CB
Cemetery water supply:  The quotation is awaited from South East Water.
Garden of Remembrance hedge:  Cllr Hutchinson was thanked for his efforts; he noted that there is a suspicion of tampering and is monitoring the situation.  The gaps will be replanted in November and maintenance will be needed.
7.4  Eye financial report  
The balance in the Eye account is £4740.60.  Westwell Wines may be interested in advertising in the Eye at a future date.  Prices have been agreed for inserts in the magazine.  The editor has taken back responsibility for invoicing advertisers and given 3 months free advertising to advertisers to reflect the period when the magazine was online only, during lockdown.  This will be offset by the printing costs saved, but it was noted that any financial decisions should be referred to the PC.
8. Appointment of the playing field warden
Valerie Hooper has agreed to take on the role, with the assistance of Doris Cackett.  This was welcomed and both thanked.
9. Proposed meeting dates for 2021
The following dates were put forward, which are all on Mondays:  4th January, 1st March, 22nd March (Annual Parish Meeting), 10th May (Annual Meeting of the Parish Council), 5th July, 6th September and 1st November.  Councillors are asked to notify the Clerk if they are unavailable for these dates.                                  ACTION  ALL       

10. Ratification of the Highways Improvement Plan (HIP) and next steps
HIPs are no longer being implemented by KCC because of the post-lockdown concentration on cycling and walking.  It was noted that the DfT is looking for infrastructure projects, with particular reference to cycling and walking.  All of the priorities in the Westwell HIP are related to safety.  It was suggested that Charlie Simkins (county councillor) be asked to fund the on-road 30mph markings on Sandyhurst Lane ; this cannot be done into the village because the national speed limit is in force, but village gates or ‘Slow’ signs on the road could be installed.  These measures would be consistent with the ABC/KCC cycling and walking strategy and the works would have to be carried out by KCC Highways. Traffic speeds through the village could be monitored but it has been shown that there is not a speeding problem per se, but rather a perception of speed increased by narrow lane without a verge.  Cllr Bartlett has written to Terry Martin (KALC County Secretary) proposing that KALC lobbies KCC to make funds available to PCs for such works, and will raise it at the KALC meeting on 9th September.
The Clerk will contact Charlie Simpkins for funding for the following 2 proposals:

On-road painted ‘Slow’ signs and village gates with the legend ‘Please drive carefully’.

On-road painted ‘30mph’ signs in Sandyhurst Lane.                                                                                   ACTION  SW 
11. Playing field safety inspection report
A number of points were raised in the report but few companies are willing to undertake the type of works needed.  Everything Outside will be contacted to carry out the following repairs:  
Tighten the base fittings of the synchrospinner

Repeg the safety matting under the roundabout [spare pegs are available in the hall]
Check the shackles on the junior swings.                                        

It was reported that the junior swing seats may need replacing.                                                              ACTION  SW
Cllr Ms Farrington offered to put in more ties on the swings to prevent birds perching and the resultant fouling.                                                                                                                                                                   ACTION  LF
The following will attend while the repairs are being carried out:

Cllr Ms Farrington, Valerie Hooper and Cllr Hutchinson                                                             ACTION  LF / VH / GH

It was proposed that the report be accepted and noted, and that the recommendations be undertaken as discussed.

12. Clerk’s report 

12.1  Correspondence  All correspondence has been circulated.  
PCC request for weedkill of the church path:  A working party will carry out the works on Thursday October 1st at 10am.                                                                                                                            ACTION  CD / JR / LF / TW / SW 

Harriet Thorneloe: Thorneloe is now part of Hallet & Co and Ms Thorneloe will act for the PC for the cemetery access proposals.  Hallet & Co has been instructed by Jonathan Kydd and Frank Bortoli.  If any conflict of interest arises, all parties will be obliged to instruct other solicitors.

Manston airspace:  An application has been made to the CAA for airspace changes, to include a holding area over Westwell; this will have implications for the Gliding Club.   A meeting is being arranged between the PC and the Gliding Club.

Thefts from properties in Tutt Hill:  The Police attended but closed the case within 2 days citing lack of evidence.  This was raised with Insp Atkinson, who confirmed that there were no lines of enquiry to pursue but acknowledged that the closure did appear to be precipitate.
12.2  Clerk’s training  The Clerk to attend a virtual training session on ‘Effective communications and engagement in a post-lockdown world’ on 15th September.
12.3  GDPR  No issues have been raised.
13. Reports from Parish representatives
13.1 KALC  A meeting will be held via Zoom on 9th September, the first meeting since March.  The Joint Parish Planning Committee has been working on a discussion paper defining boundaries, settlements and corridors.  If the paper is endorsed at the KALC meeting then it will be brought to the next PC meeting for endorsement, after consideration by a working group.
The Chairman is working on detailed responses to a consultation on planning changes; this will be discussed at the KALC meeting on 9th September.  Responses will be fed into the KALC submission, and may be submitted directly to central govt.  Damian Green MP is raising concerns about the proposals with the Prime Minister.

The KALC Executive met to discuss an Emergency Action Fund.

Resolutions are being sought for the AGM, but it is unknown if this will be a physical or virtual meeting.  Last year’s resolution challenging the complexity of Election Nomination Packs has gone to NALC.

A KALC Partnership working group is looking at recommendations from central govt on devolution to local authorities with more mayors that would require county and districts councils to become unitary authorities.
13.2 ACRK   A meeting will be held on 8th September to discuss ACRK’s financial situation.  Cllr Butcher to send a summary to the Clerk.                                                                                                                                     ACTION  RB  
13.3 Highways  The overgrown hedge on Gold Hill has been cleared.  There may be a need to contact the owner of a blue car regularly parked on Gold Hill, which could impede access by larger vehicles.
13.4 Tree Warden   See 7.3.  The annual inspection will be carried out on 1st October.                ACTION  LF / JR
13.5 Parish Hall Management Committee   The Minutes of the August meeting have been circulated.

13.5.1  Hall improvements  Work to refurbish the kitchen begins on 8th September, this includes replacing the worktops, cupboard doors, oven and white goods.  Quotes are being sought for a roller shutter to replace the serving hatch.  The hall has been reopened to groups, but will be closed again while the kitchen works are being carried out.  It is hoped to replace the crockery and cutlery.  An grant application is being made to ABC towards the works.  The boiler is to be replaced and an air source heat pump is being considered; this will be more cost-effective long term.  A new sign for the hall may be needed.
13.6  Broadband provision   Broadband is now available in the hall and is being used.  Provision elsewhere will be discussed at the next meeting.
13.7  Asset register   In hand with the Chairman and Cllr Ms Farrington.                                         ACTION  CD / LF
13.8  PCSO’s report   The monthly report from the PCSO has been circulated.
14. Items for the next meeting
14.1  Staffing Committee report
14.2  PC budget for 2021-2022
14.3  M20 petition follow-up

14.4  Communications
Date of next meeting
2nd November.
The meeting closed at 9.20pm.
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